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 Faculty Senate Office


            (818) 677-3263

FACULTY SENATE MEETING – Approved 2/16/06
Minutes of Meeting of December 8, 2005
Oviatt Library Presentation Room

Faculty President McIntyre called the meeting to order at 2:08 p.m.

The Recording Secretary called the roll.  Senators not present were:  Chad Charton (excused), Kiren Dosanjh (excused), Rabia Djellouli (excused), Eric Edson (excused), Michael Laurent, Tony Machado, Hermine Mahseredjian (excused), Michael Neubauer (excused), John Noga (excused), Jennifer Romack (excused), Jerald Schutte, Scott Shepard, Chad Sprouse, Barbara Swerkes (excused), Brenda Timmerman (excused), Paul Tomasek (excused), Mia Truex, Jeff Zhang (excused)
The October 27, 2005 Faculty Senate Minutes were approved as distributed.

Announcements 

a.
The Faculty Retreat will be held at the Embassy Suites Mandalay Bay Resort on January 23 and 24, 2006.  The theme is, “Creating a Collegial Community:  Survival, Support, Scholarship, Social Relationships and Success.”  There are a few openings still remaining; the deadline to submit the registration form and fee is Friday, December 9.
b.
An announcement on faculty awards is forthcoming.  The deadline for nominations will be March 2; the deadline for receipt of supporting materials will be March 30.  Senators interested in serving on a faculty awards committee should contact McIntyre.

c.
McIntyre has received inquiries about plans for a new Social and Behavioral Sciences building.  Facilities Planning reports that a new building is planned for the near future, but there is currently no building design.  McIntyre was given assurances that there will be significant faculty input into the building design.  He urged faculty to be aware of building plans and to insist on playing a significant role in the design of any new facilities.  
d.
In response to faculty questions about changes in the academic calendar, McIntyre suggested to President Koester that faculty representation on the Academic Calendar Committee should be increased.  Diane Schwartz (Chair of EPC) and Peter Nwosu (Chair of the Council of Chairs) have now been added to the committee.  Michael Neubauer continues to serve as the Faculty President’s designee to the committee.  Any further faculty concerns about the calendar should be directed to the faculty members on the Committee.  
e.
Dorena Knepper will be retiring at the end of this semester.  There will be a retirement party on Thursday, December 15 in the Oviatt Library Presentation Room.  To RSVP, call Doretta Crawford at X2132.
Eulogy for Omar Zahir – Cynthia Desrochers
Senator Desrochers read a eulogy in honor of Professor Omar Zahir, who passed away on August 26, 2005.  The following resolution was MSP (Desrochers/Reagan), unanimously:

Resolved:  That the Senate of California State University, Northridge, acknowledge and honor the outstanding contributions made to our institution by Professor Omar Zahir as teacher, scholar, and friend, 
and be it further

Resolved:  That these comments become a permanent part of the annals of this Senate and that copies of this resolution be sent to his wife, Faiza, and children, Shawn and Emaan, to be shared with Omar’s extended family.
Policy Item – Graduate Studies Committee – Robert Huff, Chair

Action Item – Policy on Written Syllabi for Graduate Courses
Forwarded by the Senate Executive Committee with a do-pass recommendation.

Huff reported that the policy Senators are being asked to vote on contains the small change suggested at the last Senate meeting.  The motion to approve the policy was passed.
Policy Item – Personnel Planning and Review Committee – Ed Alfano, Chair

1st Reading – Policy on Eligibility for Emeritus Status
Alfano summarized the proposed policy to modify the eligibility requirements for a faculty member to attain Emeritus status.  Current policy invites ambiguity and confusion about the relationship of Emeritus status to status in the Faculty Early Retirement Program (FERP), which the proposed policy attempts to clarify.  Alfano responded to various questions and concerns.  PP&R will reexamine and attempt to further clarify the wording of the proposed policy before returning it to the Senate for a vote.
CFA Report – Dave Ballard, CSUN Chapter President

Dave Ballard reported that bargaining continues but is not going well.  The contract was extended through January 2006, but Ballard does not anticipate our having a new contract this spring.  
President’s Report – Claire Cavallaro, Chief of Staff
Cavallaro reported the following:

Envision 2035 – Envision 2035 is the University’s proposed master physical plan through 2035.  A draft environmental impact report, offering a detailed study of the impact of the master plan on the community, is posted at:  www.csun.edu/envision2035.  It is available for public comment until January 12.  Please send comments to envision2035@csun.edu.

Mandatory Sexual Harassment Training is dictated by State law and is required of all supervisors in the CSU.  The training is offered on-line and requires a minimum of two hours of interactive training.  Cavallaro noted that this mandatory training is an example of how the state increasingly regulates and monitors our behavior at the university.
President Koester expressed her appreciation and thanks to the faculty for all their hard work.
Provost’s Report – Cynthia Rawitch, Associate Vice President, Academic Affairs
Rawitch reported the following:

We received 18,400 freshman applications for Fall 2006.  The CSU will hold to the standard that high school students cannot be admitted to the campus unless they pass the California High School Exit Exam.  Seventy percent of LAUSD students who complete high school eventually will pass the exam. Since the CSU admits the top 1/3 of the high school graduating class, we expect that all students admitted to CSUN have, or will, pass the exam.
We have received 140 applications for the Chief Information Office position.  Candidates will come to campus in February and March.  We also have two Dean searches going on and expect to do campus interviews very soon.
Our report on the “22 Points of Light” was submitted to the Chancellor’s Office on December 2.  Rawitch met with various groups, received feedback, and incorporated suggestions into the report.   McIntyre will post the report on the Senate website and notify the Senators when it is available.  
The Integrated Communications Committee will continue its work over the next 6-7 months to develop a plan to begin communicating with students through e-mail and through the web portal from the time they apply to the campus and forward. 
Election Rerun – Nominations and Appointment of Statewide Academic Senator to Replace Lynne Cook
McIntyre reported that the election for representative to the CSU academic senate held at the last Senate meeting will have to be redone because of an error.  The Bylaws state that when a representative is absent, and the Faculty President is unable to serve, “the Senate shall appoint one of its members to serve until the next annual election.”  Two of the nominees, including the eventual winner, were not members of the Senate.
Steven Stepanek was nominated and elected by acclamation to complete Lynne Cook’s term which ends in May 2006.
Statewide Academic Senate Report – Lynne Cook, CSU Academic Senator

Cook distributed a copy of the Statewide Academic Senate Report.  She briefly mentioned some of the highlights that are important.
1.
The ASCSU supports campus autonomy in establishing the academic calendar.
2.
With the establishment of joint doctoral programs, campuses should look at curriculum policies to see to what extent they will work for the doctoral program.  The Statewide Senate is working on system-wide policies.
3.
Several resolutions are coming up for 2nd readings in the Statewide Senate in January. Faculty who wish to provide input should contact ASCSU senators Swerkes, Reagan or Stepanek.  The content of the resolutions include:  faculty control of curricula, support for newly recruited faculty, commendation for the Early Assessment Project (EAP), and professional development for high school Math and English teachers to help prepare students to meet the standards assessed by the EAP.
4.
A survey on campus views about the current CSU GE package was sent out.  The CSUN Statewide Senators asked that EPC provide feedback on the survey. 
5.
The Chancellor will decide which campuses will be authorized to offer joint doctorate degrees during the first round.  These degree programs are expected to start running by Fall 2007.

6.
The CSU has withdrawn from the CAN numbering system and is developing a new system to replace it.

Cook thanked the Senate for giving her the opportunity of serving on the Statewide Academic Senate for the last seven years.
Resolution in Commendation of Lynne Cook
Secretary-Treasurer Diane Schwartz read a resolution in commendation of Dr. Lynne Cook, who has accepted the position of Dean of the College of Education at California State University, Dominguez Hills.  The Senate voted unanimously to approve the resolution, and Cook was presented with a framed copy of it.
Bylaws Update

The Senate Executive Committee has prepared a draft revision of the Bylaws.  The revision eliminates the separate Standing Orders document and incorporates the Standing Orders into the Bylaws.   Before the Bylaws go to the Senate and the faculty for a vote, substantive issues will be separated out so that they can be voted on individually.  
New Business

There was no new business.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:40 p.m.
Submitted by:

Heidi Wolfbauer, Recording Secretary



Diane Schwartz, Secretary-Treasurer of the Faculty

